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[Dr. McKinley, message, Silent Night]   
Without a doubt one of the most loved and admired of all the Christmas 
carols is the beautiful and tender melody of Silent Night. I believe that 
a…, so many of us love it because it captures the essence of reverence and 
of worship during the Christmas season. It was first sung on Christmas Eve 
in Oberndorf, Austria in 1818. A young minister, the curator of the 
Cathedral of Saint Nicholas, 26 years of age, found himself in the midst 
of a crisis and that was that the organ that was used to share and to 
support the music of Christmas and especially a, a holiday like Christmas, 
was not working. I don’t know exactly what the details were or what the 
issues were, but pedal it as they may to try to pump up the pipes of that 
organ and to get the sound moving, it simply would not function and so the 
young man, that afternoon went back two years to some words that he had 
penned in 1816, some stanzas reflecting on the significance of the coming 
of Jesus Christ. He thought about the Christmas story and he had given an 
expression and so he quickly took the words, those stanzas that he had 
written and he took them to the music minister there in the cathedral. His 
name was Franz Grüber and Franz Grüber worked that afternoon with young 
Joseph Mohr, to try to put together some music that would be unique and 
specific for the people that would come and gather at that midnight mass. 
And so when the people came into the building on that cold Christmas Eve, 
Joseph Mohr sang the tenor and Franz Grüber sang the bass and a choir an 
ensemble much like we’ve seen here joined their voices together with the 
accompaniment of one instrument, a guitar. And there in that beautiful 
setting, that night, in that candlelight service the refrain of Silent 
Night was first heard and was first shared with the world. Those, of 
course, who were there that evening would remember that beautiful song. 
But it really did not find prominence until a few years later, when in 
1825 Carl Mauracher, an organ repairman, I guess they kept having problems 
with this organ, came back to that little church, the Church of Saint 
Nicholas and there he found the handwritten copies of the music of Joseph 
Mohr and of the score written by Franz Grüber and he began to take it to 
some of the other churches around the area and to share the message of 
Silent Night with them. Several of the family singing groups of that day 
picked this up and added this piece of music to their repertoire. You 
know, if you’ve ever seen The Sound Of Music, the Trapp family, how they 
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would travel and sing. Well, there were touring groups like that all over 
Europe and one of those groups that picked up that piece of music was a 
family known as the Ranier family, who brought that piece of music to the 
American shores and in 1839, at the monument of Alexander Hamilton, 
outside Trinity Church in New York City, Silent Night was first sung here 
in the United States of America. Since that time it’s been amazing to see 
all that has happened with this beautiful and wonderful Christmas carol. 
Today there are some 175 different versions of the original song and it 
can be found in as many as 119 different languages. It’s a song that is 
loved and shared and reflected on, all around the world. And yet the 
curious thing about this beautiful piece of music is that Joseph Mohr, the 
young pastor who penned these words so many years ago, was a young man who 
at the close of his life died in poverty and obscurity. He’d given the 
majority of his life to helping the elderly and educating children and he 
died in a mountain community unknown and unsung. And then Franz Grüber, 
the man who had given the melody to the beautiful song Silent Night, was 
challenged throughout his lifetime about his authorship of the music. It 
was said by many that the music certainly had to be that of either Mozart 
of Bo…Beethoven, but it certainly was not the music of some common choral 
director like Franz Grüber. But there was discovery about 5 or 6 years 
ago, of an original score of this music and there written in the hand of 
Joseph Mohr, it simply said, “Melody by Franz Grüber.” Today there’s been 
a chapel built, The Stille Nacht Chapel, there in Oberndorf, Austria, that 
is a reminder of the significance of that Christmas Eve and of the 
beautiful melody of this song that is now taken and shared around the 
world. And so today it is my privilege, at the invitation of our pastor, 
to have the opportunity to share in this season of, a…, messages that 
we’ve been sharing together, The Carols For The King, and I have the joy 
of sharing with you something of the story and of the message of Silent 
Night. I believe that a…, Joseph Mohr, this young pastor, clearly 
reflected on the most common of all the texts for Christmas and that is 
Luke chapter 2, the Christmas story. So if you have your Bible I want you 
to open it with me to Luke chapter 2, because today we’re going to look 
together at something of the emphasis of the message that this pastor, 
this minister, was attempting to share with his people on that day. And 
I’m going to pick up my reading in Luke chapter 2 and in verse 7, Luke 
chapter 2 and verse 7, the Bible says: 
 
7And she brought forth her firstborn Son and wrapped Him in swaddling 
cloths, and laid Him in a manger, because there was no room for them in 
the inn. 
 
And then the Bible says: 
 
8Now there were in the same country shepherds living out in the fields, 
keeping watch over their flock by night. 9And behold, an angel of the Lord 
stood before them, and the glory of the Lord shone round about them, and 
they were greatly afraid. 10Then the angel said to them, “Do not be afraid, 
for behold, I bring you good tidings of great joy which shall be to all 
people.” 
 



                               Silent Night   3  

             6/9/16  pjy 

Look at verse 11 with me, if you will. 
 
11“For there is born to you this day in the city of David…” 
 
Would you say the next words with me? 
 
“…a Savior, who is Christ the Lord. 12And this will be a sign to you. You 
will find the Babe wrapped in swaddling cloths, lying in a manger.” 13And 
suddenly there was with the angel a multitude of heavenly host praising 
God and saying; 14“Glory to God in the highest, And on earth peace, 
goodwill toward men!” 
 
I think that as you look at the familiarity of the Christmas story and as 
you repeat in your mind the simple refrains of Silent Night, you can 
clearly see that this was the back drop and this was the expression that 
Joseph Mohr had in mind. He was trying to help his congregation at that 
midnight mass to EMBRACE THE MUSIC OF THE NIGHT. Jesus is the melody that 
shatters all of the darkness of our humanity. He is the song in the midst 
of all of human suffering. He is the message of comfort and of strength 
and he is indeed our hero of hope in all of life and that’s what this 
young pastor was trying to say and to share with that congregation as 
those words we being sung and shared together. Now you know when we share 
Christmas carols most often we sing them together. And so what we’re gonna 
do this morning is we’re going to take time to put the words of this carol 
up on the screen and I’m going to ask you to repeat them with me. We’re 
not going to sing them, but we’re simply going to state them together and 
let them begin to frame for us something of an understanding of what must 
have been the heart of that young pastor, but even more than that, the 
message that we share this Christmas season. Would you repeat after me the 
first stanza of this familiar carol? 
 
  Silent night, holy night, All is calm, all is bright 
  Round yon virgin mother and child, Holy Infant so tender and mild, 
  Sleep in heavenly peace, Sleep in heavenly peace. 
 
I believe that as you look at these words and as you reflect upon the 
message that is given expression here, that what this young pastor was 
doing was challenging people to REFLECT ON A TENDER MOMENT in the manger, 
to reflect on a tender moment at the manger. He wanted them to pause and 
to think about the wonder of God becoming Man and becoming one of us and 
he gave an expression in these beautiful words talking about a Child that 
was sleeping and about the beauty and the wonder of Joseph and Mary as 
they were there at that manger. Now, you know, sometimes we sing these 
words to these songs, to these carols and they just sort of roll off of 
our tongue and we really don’t take time to reflect on them and the 
significance of their meaning. In fact sometimes people are very confused 
about the message and the meaning of Christmas songs. 
 
I heard about a little girl who went to Sunday School during the Christmas 
season and all the boys and girls were asked to take a crayon and a piece 
of paper and to draw a picture of what they remember or what they loved 
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the best about Christmas. And this one little girl in the Sunday School 
class that day was very busy making her drawing and at the end of the 
class she took it up to the teacher and the teacher looked at her and 
said, “Sweetheart this is the most, well, this is the most unusual 
Christmas picture I’ve ever seen.” So the little girl thought that was 
incredible. She thought she wanted to go share that with her mom. She went 
running down the hall of the church and said, “Mommy, mommy, the Sunday 
School teacher said this is the most unusual Christmas picture she’s ever 
seen.” Well, the mom looked at the picture and she began to nod her head. 
She said, “Honey, this is very interesting.” She says, “It appears you’ve 
draw an airplane here and there’s some people on the back of the 
airplane.” She said, “Honey what…what does this mean about Christmas, 
people are traveling?” And the little girl was very frustrated, “No, 
mommy, this is the flight to Egypt.” [pause for congregation laughter] The 
mother said, “Okay, sweetheart!” And then she looked and she noticed that 
there was a man in the front who had a very mean face, he was sort of a 
dark character and she said, “Well, honey, who is this?” She said, “Well, 
that’s Pontius the pilot.” [pause for more laughter] She said, “Okay!” And 
she said, “Well, you know now I see here’s Mary and Joseph and the Baby.” 
Mom’s catchin on now, she can see those three. She said, “But honey, who’s 
this big large person on the back?” She said, “That’s round John virgin.” 
[pause for more laughter] 
 
Well, sometimes we sing and share the message of these songs, [laughter] 
and when we do we fail to really stop and to see what is being said. Well, 
I believe that what we’re called to do in the opening stanza of this 
beautiful carol is to simply reflect on that tender moment at the manger. 
In Luke 2, verse 7 the Bible tells us that Mary brought forth her…: 
 
…brought forth her first born Son, wrapped Him in swaddling cloths, and 
laid Him in the manger, because there was no room in the inn. 
 
And then again in Luke chapter 2 in verse 16 the Bible says that the 
shepherds: 
 
…make haste and came and found Mary and Joseph, and the Babe lying in the 
manger. 
 
And there is much made in the Christmas story of this Baby that was taken 
in…in what was not a perfect situation, which was a, a difficult situation 
and circumstance. And yet there’s the wonder of it all that a, a 
beautiful, precious Baby was born. And we look back every Christmas to the 
wonder of that Baby that was there in the manger. Now you know babies are 
a wonderful thing to behold. I had a grandmother who stopped me right over 
here coming in the door this morning and had some pictures of her 
grandbaby. He’s gettin a little older these days but I’m tellin you they 
were some incredible pictures and yet any one of you in this building 
father, mother, grandparent, aunt, uncle, you know what it is to go and to 
see that baby for the first time. One of the greatest joys as a pastor is, 
is going to the hospital and being with a couple, sometimes a couple that 
I had the privilege of being involved in their wedding ceremony; other 
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times just couples that I’ve gotten to know in the process and in the 
experience of ministry. But to be able to go and to be in that hospital 
room when I see that mother and that father and that little baby as that 
baby’s there in their arms. Or better yet to have the elevator open on the 
maternity floor of the hospital and to see all the family out there lookin 
in the glass and their faces are up there and they’re pointing and they’re 
laughin and they’re…they’re tryin to look at this baby. And you know 
sometimes you look down at that baby and they’re all hairy and they’re all 
red and [slight congregation laughter] sometimes they’re all bald. I like 
those kind of babies, I can identify with them. [pause for more laughter] 
But there’s something wonderful about seeing the precious tender, shape 
and form of a baby. And the wonder of it all on this first Christmas 
morning is the fact that God, when He decided to re…to identify with us 
and reveal Himself to us, chose not to do that in some powerful 
authortated expression, though He had done that in creation, God seeing 
the need of all of mankind determined that He would become one of us and 
that He entered into humanity and into His history in the shape and in the 
form of a beautiful, tender infant. And so Christmas is a time and this 
carol is an expression that calls us back to a tender moment at the 
manger, to stop and to think and to consider the wonder of it all, that 
God became human flesh, that God became one of us and the key word that 
expresses what this is all about is the word, identification. 
IDENTIFICATION, God identified with our need, in our humanity and God took 
on the shape of human flesh. He didn’t stand off. He didn’t stand out. He 
came and stood with us and God became flesh and dwelt among us and we 
beheld His glory and His beauty, as of the only begotten of the Father, 
full of grace and of truth. This is the message of the prophets. If you 
hold your hand there in Luke chapter 2 and look back to the prophet Isaiah 
you will read there Isaiah chapter 7 and verse 14 the hope and the promise 
of the coming Messiah. The Bible tells us in Isaiah 7 and verse 14: 
 
“Therefore the Lord Himself will give you a sign: Behold, the virgin shall 
conceive and bear a Son, and you shall call His name…” 
 
What is the name? 
 
“…Immanuel.” 
 
What does Immanuel mean? It means God with us and God identified, God 
became one of us that He might ultimately come and redeem us from the 
curse and the corruption of sin. Again the Bible gives expression to this 
in Isaiah chapter 9 and verse 6. Isaiah chapter 9: 
 
For unto us a Child is born,… 
 
God said it before it ever happened, that He would become one of us and 
that He would come in the tenderness and the humility of a Child and yet 
that single birth changed the entire course of human history. In that day 
and in that time Rome was the mighty empire of the world. Roman law and 
Roman rule and Roman emperors and Roman culture dominated the world. No 
one could ever imagine the fall of the mighty Rome. And yet that Baby born 
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in Bethlehem’s manger, that little Child that was there, ultimately so 
impacted the world of that day and of that hour and through His life, His 
death, His burial, His resurrection, overthrew all of the empire of Rome 
and all of Europe and all of western civilization and all of the world was 
changed by the message of the coming of Jesus Christ. Consider the wonder 
of it all. Reflect on that tender moment in the manger. 
 
But then there’s something else that I believe a young pastor wanted to 
express and that’s not only to reflect on the tender moment in the manger, 
but let’s share the second stanza of this carol together. Would you repeat 
it with me again? 
 
  Silent night, holy night, Shepherds quake at the sight. 
  Glories stream from heaven afar, Heavenly hosts sing alleluia; 
  Christ the Savior is born! Christ the Savior is born! 
 
Not only did he want us to embrace the music of the night as we reflect on 
that moment in the manger but he wanted us to RECEIVE THE TRUE MESSAGE 
about the Messiah. There is a message here. There is something to be 
proclaimed. There is something to be shared. There is something to 
celebrate in this message and it’s the very statement of the angels back 
in Luke chapter 2, verses 8 and following for the Bible says that when the 
angels appeared to the shepherds, that they said to them: 
 
10…”…behold we bring you good tidings of great joy that will be to all 
people.” 
 
Good tidings, literally, good news and what I believe young Joseph Mohr 
wanted those participants to hear and to see and to understand in that 
mass that night was simply this, that Jesus Christ is the message, the 
gospel of truth and of hope for all mankind. Jesus is good news! The 
message of the gospel of the coming, the death, the burial, the 
resurrection of Christ is the good news that this world needs to hear. And 
what the angels were proclaiming that night was that they were proclaiming 
the gospel of Jesus Christ, the good news message that was fulfilled in 
the coming of the Messiah. Let’s go back again to the prophet Isaiah who 
hundreds of years before the birth of Christ, made this clear, Isaiah 
chapter 9 in verse 6 one more time says: 
 
For unto us a Child is born,… 
 
But then he says: 
 
…Unto us a Son is given;… 
 
and when the Bible speaks of the Son being given the Bible is telling us 
that Jesus came to be the Savior of all mankind, the one of a kind, one 
and only Son of God came to be the Savior of all mankind. The Bible says 
in the most familiar of all texts:    [John 3:16] 
 
“For God so loved the world that He gave His only begotten…” 
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What? 
 
“…Son, that whoever believes in Him would not perish but have everlasting 
life.” 
 
And Jesus Christ came, the Son of God, to come into this world, to allow 
Himself to become the substitute sacrifice for our sins. And therefore the 
wonderful message, the true message about the Messiah is a message of 
SUBSTITUTION. Each time that I’ve had an opportunity or an occasion to 
stand in this place during the Christmas presentation and to share the 
message, I’ve tried very diligently to impress upon people that the 
operating system of all of humanity has been infected by a virus called 
sin, that has attached itself to the hard drive of the human heart. We are 
caught in condemnation. We are trapped in sin. We are corrupted and 
stained and defiled and there’s only one anti-virus for the sin of all 
mankind and it is the blood of Jesus Christ that cleanses us from all sin. 
It’s all about substitution and not only are we to look back and reflect 
on that Baby, but we are to quickly move ahead and to see that that baby 
came to be the substitute for our sin. That’s the reason that the 
Christian message and the Christmas message is an exclusive message. It is 
the one and the only hope for all mankind to be set free from sin and to 
embrace the hope of heaven. Listen to what the Bible says about Jesus in 1 
Timothy chapter 2, in verse 5: 
 
5For there is one God and one Mediator between men and God, the Man Christ 
Jesus, 6who gave Himself a ransom for all, to be testified in due time, 
7for which I was appointed a preacher and an apostle–I am speaking the 
truth in Christ and not lying–my…as a teacher of the Gentiles in faith and 
in truth. 
 
Jesus Christ with one hand, took hold of the hand of a righteous and a 
holy God and yet with the other hand took the hand of sinful man and He 
brought the two together through the death of Himself upon the cross. And 
Jesus is the mediator, and there’s no other way, there is no other means, 
there is no other method, there is no other message by which anyone can be 
saved, except the message of the death of Jesus Christ for us. The Bible 
says in Acts 4, in verse 12: 
 
“Neither is there salvation in any other, for there is no other name given 
under heaven whereby we must be saved.” 
 
If you’re going to be saved you must come to the cross; you must see and 
you must embrace Jesus and His substitutionary death for you. Again in the 
book of Romans:  [Romans 5:6] 
 
For when we were without strength, in due time Christ died for the 
ungodly. 
 
He died for you! He died for me and that’s why we celebrate and echo the 
refrain of Silent Night, Christ the Savior is born, because it is good 
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news found in Jesus Christ. 
 
One final verse, 2 Corinthians 5:21: 
 
For God made Him who knew no sin to become sin for us, that we might be 
made the righteousness of God in Him. 
 
Jesus Christ came and He did for us what we could not do for ourselves. 
And this is the message of the Messiah, the truth, the good news of the 
gospel and it is this Jesus that I proclaim to you today as the one and 
only means of salvation. This is the witness of the angels. This is the 
witness of the apostles. This is the witness of the church and this is the 
witness of this pulpit today, Jesus saves! [Amen!] So when we sing those 
words Jesus, Christ the Savior is born, we are receiving and we are 
echoing the witness of Jesus Christ. So we have the wonder of His birth 
identification, We have the witness of His death, the Savior, 
substitution. 
 
But there’s a third and a final stanza for us to see penned by young 
Joseph Mohr, and let’s share these words together. Would you join me once 
again? 
 
 Silent night, holy night, Son of God, love’s pure light 
 Radiant beams from They holy face, With the dawn of redeeming grace, 
 Jesus, Lord, at Thy birth, Jesus, Lord, at Thy birth. 
 
From wonder to witness, to worship; Jesus Christ is Lord and from His 
birth it was affirmed with the announcement of the angels. Through His 
death it was seen as He died for us, but He was declared to be the Son of 
God with power by the resurrection from the dead and Jesus Christ has 
conquered sin and death and hell and the grave and therefore Jesus Christ 
is Lord and we worship Him. What is the challenge? What is the music of 
the night that we need to embrace at this point? Well, we are to REJOICE 
IN THE TRIUMPHANT MINISTRY of His majesty. Lord, Jesus is Lord and His 
lordship is confirmed and completed by His redemption of our sin. He paid 
and completed the price for sin and therefore we are set free. He and He 
alone beyond teaching, beyond performing miracles has destroyed the very 
power and the evil forces of darkness and Jesus extends to us as the Lord 
the gift of life and the gift of hope in heaven forever. The Bible says in 
Galatians 4 and verse 4: 
 
4But when the fullness of time had come, God sent forth His Son, born of a 
woman, bo…born under the law, 5to redeem those who were under the law, that 
we might receive the adoption of sons. 
 
Jesus came and was born that He might redeem us. That is to pay the price 
and Jesus through His redemption paid the price, completed the act and 
Jesus is Lord. Again the Bible tells us in 1 Peter chapter 1: 
 
18Knowing that you were not redeemed with corruptible things, like silver 
and gold, from your aimless conduct received by the tradition of your 
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fathers, 19but with the precious blood of Christ,… 
 
Jesus shed His blood to pay the price, the redemption for sin and because 
He has done it and because He has completed it and because He lives, He 
will reign and rule forever and ever. And so when we sing this familiar 
carol, what we are singing and what we are echoing is the whole story, 
from glory to glory. Jesus who became one of us, Jesus who died for us, 
Jesus who is risen and who now rules and reigns, means that today we 
celebrate at Christmas a victory that is found in Jesus Christ. He is our 
triumphant Lord! And therefore there is only one response that is right 
and that is necessary for everyone of us. Someone has expressed it this 
way. 
 
Some say He was just a good teacher, but good teachers don’t claim to be 
God. 
 
Some say He was merely a good example, but a good example doesn’t mingle 
with prostitutes and sinners. 
 
Some say He was a madman, but mad men don’t speak the way He spoke. 
 
Some say He was a crazed fanatic, but crazed fanatics don’t draw children 
to themselves or attract men of intellect like Paul and Luke to be their 
followers. 
 
Some say He was a religious phony, but phonies don’t rise from the dead. 
 
Some say He was only a phantom, but phantoms can’t give their flesh and 
blood to be crucified. 
 
Some say He was only a myth, but myths don’t set the calendar for history. 
 
Jesus Christ has been called the Ideal Man an example of love, the highest 
model of religion, the foremost pattern of virtue, the greatest of all 
men, the truest teacher who ever lived. All of these descriptions capture 
elements of His character but they all fall short of the full truth. The 
apostle Thomas expressed it perfectly when he saw Jesus after the 
resurrection and there he exclaimed: 
 
My Lord and my God! 
 
And the call of Christmas is to come and to worship the One who alone and 
all together is worthy of your worship, of your praise, of the commitment 
of your heart. To know Jesus is to know the ultimate victory. 
 
At 6:30 this morning I awakened after a short night’s sleep. These days 
have been rather full with the Dallas Christmas Festival. Trying to come 
out of the overhang of this weekend; you did notice I said overhang, not 
the other way. [clears throat] [pause for slight congregation laughter] I 
had a hot cup of coffee and I picked up the remote, my source of power in 
the morning and I immediately clicked on the television set and there I 
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saw Tom Brokow. I couldn’t believe it, I knew something significant was 
happening, Tom Brokow’s not typically on at 6:30 on Sunday morning and 
there on the bottom of the screen I read those words. Saddam Hussein is 
captured. I could not believe it. [pause for applause] As I watched over 
the next few minutes I heard the report of special envoy Paul Bremer as he 
made the statement, “Ladies and gentlemen we got him!” and then a series 
of sound-bites that I picked up out of that conference this morning he 
said, “The reign of terror is over.” He said, “The tyrant is captured.” 
And he said, “It is now time to look to the future.” And yet as I sat 
there this morning listening to those reports and thinking of the loss of 
life and the injury and the tragedy and the terror that has been 
perpetrated by this very evil and wicked man, who ultimately was found 
cowering in a pit, like a rat. I couldn’t help but think of the fact that, 
ladies and gentlemen, this morning the reign of terror is over because 
Jesus Christ, the Lord, came and He conquered the power of the ultimate 
tyrant. He is putting ultimately in bondage and one day Satan and all of 
his demons will be cast into an eternal pit and will be bound forever and 
ever, Jesus Christ is Lord. [pause for applause] And because Jesus Christ 
is Lord, we can live today, in the midst of difficulty and uncertainty, 
but we can look back to that Silent Night when God entered human history, 
we can look back to that incredible and gracious moment when God died for 
you and me and yet we can look to a day that is to come when Jesus, after 
His resurrection and ascension into heaven said: 
 
“I will come again!” 
 
And this same Jesus is coming one more time to gather together all of His 
children from all of the ages, that we may one day forever and ever live 
with Him. Jesus Christ is Lord and it is Him that we worship, and it is to 
Him today that we give witness and it is to Him that we stand in this 
place of wonder and say, thank you Lord Jesus for all that You have done 
for us. 
 
  Jesus, Lord at Thy birth, Jesus, Lord, at Thy birth. 


